
Joyce Newmarch 
7 June 2010 
 
Finance a sticking point in negotiations 
 
 
 
Finance for developing countries has emerged as a hot issue in 
climate talks currently underway in Bonn, Germany, with civil society 
organisations warning that much of the promised $30bn is in fact a 
relabelling of commitments already made. 
 
Observers say that although climate talks in Bonn, Germany, have so 
far been cordial, much more progress is needed this week in order for 
a substantive agreement to be made at the end of the year, in Cancun, 
Mexico. 
 
Saleemul Huq, of the International Institute for Environment and 
Development, said an agreement on adaptation to climate change was in 
"reasonably good shape", but that finance was proving a sticking 
point. 
 
He said it was not clear how much of the $30bn in fast-start finance 
promised at the UN conference in Copenhagen last year would go to 
adaptation. Developing countries and civil society organisations are 
concerned that this money, meant to be "new and additional", in 
negotiation terminology, might simply be a recycling of money already 
promised. 
 
Mr Huq said just $2bn would be needed to fund adaptation plans for 
the world's 50 poorest countries, but so far only $200m had been made 
available. 
 
He was concerned that much of the money labelled as climate finance 
may have been spent already. "It's fast-gone finance. The question is 
whether there'll be any left," he said. 
 
Yvo de Boer, executive secretary of the UN Framework Convention on 
Climate Change, under whose auspices the negotiations are held, said 
that deciding on the management and mobilisation of long-term finance 
should be prioritised in discussions this year, and that it was 
important that fast-start financing - of which $30bn had been pledged 
for developing countries - should start to flow. 
 
"In life, there is a difference between making a promise and keeping 
a promise," he said, reacting to criticism that some of this fast-
start money appeared to be offered as loans, rather than grants. But 
he added that industrialised countries were working to make the money 
available. 
 
Mr De Boer said agreements on issues important to developing 
countries, such as capacity building, technology transfer, finance, 
and reducing emissions from rainforest degradation should be possible 
in Mexico, and that negotiations so far were taking place in a 
constructive atmosphere. 
 
But he admitted that he did not think sufficient targets to keep 
climate change below catastrophic levels of a 2 degree change in 
temperature or more, would be delivered by the negotiating process in 
the next ten years. 
 
Civil society organisations said the state of negotiations at present 
meant the world is on track for an average temperature rise of 4 
degrees by the end of the century, compared to pre-industrial levels. 
This would likely lead to catastrophic climate impacts, according to 
scientists. 
 
"The system advanced by many developed countries offers the worst of 
both worlds - a system with no science-based targets for developed 



countries and with inadequate pledges, expansive loopholes and carbon 
markets allowing them to shift the burden further to poor countries," 
said Meena Raman, policy analyst for the Third World Network, 
commenting on the analysis. 
 
The Copenhagen Accord, which now has more than 120 countries 
associated with it, holds that a temperature rise should be kept to 2 
degrees, and many countries, particularly the small island states 
which are vulnerable to rising sea levels, are arguing for a rise in 
temperature to be kept to 1,5 degrees or less. But present pledges to 
reduce emissions are not nearly sufficient to meet these targets. 
 
Matthew Stilwell, director of the European office of the Institute 
for Governance and Sustainable Development, said there are questions 
about the negotiating process, where discussions on finance, forestry 
and rainforests, are taken out of the broad United Nations process 
into small groups and closed discussions. 
 
Trevor Manuel, SA's minister in the presidency, is serving on the 
high-level group on climate finance. 
 
"There are questions about how developing countries and civil society 
participate in high-level groups," Mr Stilwell said, warning that 
more powerful countries attempted to avoid conflict by taking 
decisions outside of the UN process and draft agreements were skewed 
to the interests of rich countries. 


